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Welcome to our Spring newsletter. Last term was very busy with the children settling into school life and classroom routines, and working hard on learning new skills. Recently we have been delighted to welcome some new children and their families to Leighton. We now have 55 children in Reception. 

Staff in Reception 
The Jellyfish teachers are Mrs Cuthbert and Mrs M Wells
The Starfish teacher is Mrs Bird.
Our Teaching Assistants are Mrs Wells (HLTA), Mrs Corleys and Mrs Mason.  
Mrs Garn teaches Technology once a week.  

Physical Development
PE lessons are on Thursdays. Please make sure your child’s PE Kit is in school every Thursday. Please name any bags or clothing you send to school. If your child wears stud earrings, please leave them at home on Thursdays. 
Write Dance
Write Dance is a programme which uses dance, music and movement to develop confidence and skill in mark making and handwriting. Movements in the dances using the whole body are then transferred to paper with paints, crayons, chalk or pens. Soon we will be focussing on circles and figures of eight vertically and horizontally, to help children make curved lines on paper with lines that cross. This will help the children learn how to write c, a, d, o and the numbers 8, 2, 3, 6 and 0. 
This is the tripod pencil grip for the left or right hand, and the way to hold scissors which we teach at school.  
In both grips, the ring and smallest fingers are tucked into the palm to keep the hand steady. The knuckles on the thumb and fingers holding the pencil should be able to bend to allow the pencil to make small movements whilst the forearm is resting on the table. 
Using these grips will help your child to use tools efficiently, comfortably and with good control. 
To develop the strength in their upper body muscles, please take your child to the park to climb, hang and swing, practise cutting and threading, use playdough, make models from construction toys or junk materials and make marks, draw and write. This will all help to develop co-ordination, control and stamina for writing. As children move through the school they will need to sit and write for longer periods of time and it is very important that they build up their strength to sit up and write without getting tired or feeling uncomfortable.    
Please continue to encourage your child to write and use the Read, Write Inc sheet sent out with the phonics packs to help your child learn the formation rhyme for each letter. 
Speaking and Reading 
The children show lots of pleasure in reading and are gaining confidence in talking about stories. They are focussing on listening carefully to what they hear and responding appropriately to show their understanding e.g. by answering questions and sharing ideas. 
We are teaching the children a wide range of new words and their meanings so that they have the language to talk about stories and information books, their experiences and what they know, and join in discussions with their friends and staff.   
This term we are focussing on the feelings and emotions of characters and are using speech and thought bubbles. This allows children to put themselves in the characters’ shoes during different events in the story and express what they are thinking or how they are feeling and why. Children are asked ‘How do you know?’ in order to help them link their ideas and answers back to the book, by finding a picture or words which show how they came to their answer or idea.




Some of our core stories this term are…
       
We will also be reading information books about owls, and ocean and Arctic/Antarctic animals, looking at atlases and researching information using the internet (with adult support).  
A trip to Orton Library has been arranged for Monday 3rd February which will encourage the children to be excited and enthusiastic about reading and books. It’s fantastic to hear that some children are going to the library with their families and enjoying reading. I will be sending out Library memberships forms to any children who haven’t got their own library card yet so they can collect their card on this visit.   
The children visit the school library each Friday to choose books to share with each other at school. The library bus is parked outside school on Friday afternoons at hometime. . 
As you know, it is extremely important for your child to read every day with an adult who can encourage them and share in the enjoyment of reading. It has been shown that reading and speaking with your child each day are the two most important things that will help him/her make the best possible progress in their learning at school. 
If your time is limited, other family members such as older siblings, grandparents, aunties, uncles can enjoy reading with your child. Please sign the reading diary when your child has read with someone at home. If you need any help to support your child with reading, please speak to your child’s teacher and she will be happy to help. 
We are now calling the reading books sent home with the diaries ‘Phonics books’ so children understand that all books are reading books which they can have a go at reading. Please return reading books and diaries every day. 
Writing 
The children are working on writing words and sentences using their phonic knowledge to sound out words and write the letter or group of letters to match the sounds. They are learning how to write sentences with a capital letter at the beginning, spaces between words and punctuation at the end which may be a stop, question mark or exclamation mark. Here are some of the children’s sentences.  
          


Being able to spell tricky words easily from memory helps children to develop confidence and fluency in writing sentences. They don’t have to stop and sound out every word. The tricky words they are learning are in two sets.
Phase 2 tricky words: I no to the into go
Phase 3 tricky words: we she me be he was her are all you they my


We will also be writing labels and facts when we learn about the features of ocean and Arctic/Antarctic animals, and owls.  
At home, your child may like to help you write messages in birthday cards, a shopping list, a letter or a sentence about some news they would like to share with their friends at school. 
Maths 
In Number we have looked at each number to 5 by seeing how it can be shown in different ways, including on a dice, on our fingers, with tally marks, on a five frame, with cubes and collections of everyday objects such as toys. The children are learning to subitise numbers, saying how many they see straight away without counting. 
We are continuing to develop understanding of adding and subtracting by learning about the parts that make up the whole number. We have also been watching Number Block episodes and songs which match this learning. 
[image: ]
These whole, part, whole pictures help children to see how they can split numbers up and put them back together. 

We also use five frames.
Children are expected to talk about what they are doing with numbers and say what they notice using sentences. They are using words including fewer, more, less, add, subtract, equal, same, different to explain their thinking. 
In Shape, Space and Measure, the children have been learning about 2D flat shapes and will be learning about 3D solid shapes. The shape names we are learning include squares, circles, triangles, rectangles or oblongs, cubes, cuboids, pyramids, cones, spheres and cylinders. These words are tricky to learn so please help your child by naming and describing the shapes of everyday items. Going on a shape hunt at home, on a walk or at the shops is a good way to learn the shape names. Children may notice that a baked bean tin is a cylinder or their cereal box is a cuboid. 
We will also be learning about patterns, money, weight, capacity, height, length and time. 
Outdoor Learning
The mud kitchen, painting area and water wall are very popular. If children have wellington boots they would like to bring to school, they can change their footwear when they play outside. Please name each boot.
Trips and Special Events
We always work hard to make sure that learning comes to life for the children by inviting visitors into school and taking children on trips. As well as making school exciting and fun, it helps children to the confidence to take part in new real life experiences, develops more language and helps them understand story settings, characters and events in our core stories. 
Our visit from the Falconer and the birds of prey was a fantastic experience and hopefully the children had lots to talk about. 
 

When we read our next story, Owl Babies, we hope the children will have a real understanding of how and why the mother owl goes hunting, how she swoops and glides as she flies and that they will be able to imagine scenes from the story. 
We also encourage the children to think about the jobs people do to raise their expectations for their futures. So far this year we have met a librarian, a station guard and a falconer. If you know anyone with a job which may interest the children, please speak to one of the teachers. 





Here is a list of the events planned for the rest of the year.  
	Date 
	What’s on

	Wednesday 22nd January
	Chinese New Year
12-12.45pm Parent lunch (Chinese food) 

	Thursday 30th January
	Dress up Night Time Theme Fundraising Day - Children can dress up as a nocturnal animal (owl, fox, rabbit, badger etc) or wear pyjamas for £1.00. Refreshments will be on sale. Activities during the day will help children learn about night time. 
Money raised will go towards buying books for the classrooms. 

	Monday 3rd February 
	Afternoon visit to Orton Library. The school will pay for the coach for this trip. 

	Tuesday 4th February 
	Leighton Family Cafe - parents/carers invited into the classrooms. 

	Thursday 13th February
	Valentine’s Disco for Reception children during school time. A letter will be sent out separately with details. 

	Friday 14th February 
	Break up for half term

	Monday 24th February
	Come back to school 

	Monday 2nd March
	Start of Science Fortnight Visiting Scientists in school. Children will take part in a workshop with a scientist during this week. 

	Thursday 5th March 
	World Book Day A variety of reading activities will be taking place in school. 

	March TBC
	Trip to Hunstanton Sea Life Centre – to link to learning about ocean/Arctic and Antarctic animals. 
There will be a charge of £6.00 to help pay for this trip. 

	Monday 9th and Tuesday 10th March  
	Parents Evenings - A letter to request an appointment will be sent out nearer the time. 

	Friday 13th March 
	Mad Scientist dress up day 

	Tuesday 17th and Wednesday 18th March 
	Mother’s Day lunches - mums or a female relative are invited in to have lunch with their child. 

	Tuesday 24th March 
	 Leighton Family Cafe - parents/carers invited into the classrooms. 

	March TBC 
	Trip to Paston Church to learn about Easter and Christenings 

	Friday 5th April 
	Spring Extravaganza in the afternoon – Fundraising event, parents invited. 
Break up for the Easter holidays

	
	

	Monday 20th April
	Back to school for summer term 

	Monday 27th April 
	Trip to West Lodge Rural Centre (Farm) 
Parental contribution of £5.00 to help pay for this trip. 

	Wednesday 6th May 
	Happy Chick event with Kids Country at Peterborough Showground 
Parental contribution of £3.60 to help pay for this trip. 

	June TBC
	Trip to Hamerton Zoo 
Parental contribution of £7.00 to help pay for this trip. 

	July TBC
	Trip to Hunstanton Beach
Parental contribution of £4.00 to help pay for this trip. 

	
Tuesday 21st July 
	End of summer term 


 Additional dates for the summer term will be given in the summer term newsletter. 
Tapestry
Most parents have logged onto Tapestry to see their child’s learning at school. We hope that you find the information about what your child is doing helpful. Please click the ‘like’ thumbs up option to let us know that you have seen an observation. If you would like to comment, please do. Please share the photos with your child to encourage him/her to talk about their activities. 
We would be delighted to see any activities your child is doing outside of school so please upload any photos or videos. Some of the things parents have uploaded so far have been children reading their phonics book, going on walks or outings, baking, writing, drawing, doing crafts or art and playing games. Children have so many experiences outside of school, it’s really lovely to see what they have been doing. We can show these photos to your child and this helps them to tell us their news.  If you need any help with Tapestry, please speak to your child’s teacher. 
Coming into School Independently
[bookmark: _heading=h.gjdgxs]Now that the children are in their second term at school, they have become very independent during the day. We would like to develop their independence further by asking you to say goodbye outside each morning and encouraging your child to enter school on their own. 
We will of course be praising the children to boost their confidence. 
There will be a member of staff at each door to take messages if there is any information that we need to know for the day. Teachers will be available at the end of school as usual and will be happy to discuss anything if you wish.
As always, you will be contacted if there is a problem with your child during the day. 
Please can you discuss this morning routine with your child to prepare them for this new expectation? 
[bookmark: _GoBack]Expectations for this term
In school we will be focusing on the following things with your child. Please help support your child at home where possible. 
Speaking in longer sentences and explaining their ideas - Using words like and, then, after that, because, so, but to link two ideas together in a longer sentence. Answering how and why questions, e.g. How did you make your model? Why do you feel scared? 
Speaking at length Retelling favourite stories or making up stories with puppets, toys and in role play, speaking in different voices for each character, using story words like Once upon a time... Suddenly… Happily ever after. 
Learning new words like the names of different types of one thing e.g. names of different birds; owls, hawks, robin, blackbird, flamingo, seagull, penguins or different types of fish; black tip reef sharks, clown fish, angel fish, mantaray. New words may include naming the parts of an animal or words linked to where it lives.  
Writing their name, including their surname, and names of family and friends. If possible, please use a capital letter to begin a name and then the rest of the name in lowercase letters. Words like mummy, daddy, grandma, nanny, grandad, auntie, uncle are also useful to be able to read and spell. 
Counting up to 20 objects and writing numbers to 10 in order, then 20 
Learning which numbers can be added to make a total, like all the pairs that make 3, 4 or 5 (2 and 2 is 4 , 3 and 1 is 4, 0 and 4 is 4) and writing down addition number sentences like 2+2=4, 5=2+3. Counting backwards and taking away from 3 4 or 5 e.g 4 take away 1 is 3 or 5 subtract 2 is 3 will help too. 
Please ask your child’s teacher if you have any questions about your child’s learning. 
I hope the spring term will be another busy, exciting and enjoyable one for the children,
Mrs Jo Bird
Early Years Leader 
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